
CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the ANNUAL TOWN MEETING OF ELECTORS held in the Victoria Hall, Market Square, Crewkerne on Monday 18 April 2016 at 7.30 p.m.

PRESENT:

Robin Pailthorpe  
Mayor of Crewkerne (in the Chair)
Laura Gowers

Deputy Clerk
Approximately 39 local government electors of the Parish of Crewkerne and 9 other persons.
The Town Crier, David Craner, announced the opening of the meeting with a special cry.

INTRODUCTION BY CLLR. ROBIN PAILTHORPE, THE MAYOR

The Mayor welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He said there would be an opportunity for electors to ask questions or to raise matters of concern following the presentations.  Also there would be an informal period at the end of the meeting to talk to individual Councillors.
ANNUAL CITIZENSHIP AWARD PRESENTATION

The Mayor said this was the 20th year of the Award and explained the process by which the recipients were chosen.  

The Mayor presented an Award to Mrs Janet Harris.
Mrs Harris became involved in the Crewkerne Museum around the year 2000.  She helped with the Accreditation, which consisted of many hours of hard work to raise the standard of the museum to a high level.  With diminishing help from the District Council she was inspirational in fund raising efforts to keep the museum viable and records kept since 2009 showed she had organised and set up 20 special exhibitions with the help of the Local History Team, Collection Team and members of the Friends.  With her teaching background, she involved local schools in activities at the museum and regularly talked to residents at local care homes.  She was an inspiration to all the volunteers and Crewkerne Museum had thrived and succeeded.
Mrs Harris accepted the Award and thanked everyone.  She said it was a pleasure to work at the museum along with over 50 volunteers, who all worked hard.  It was a lovely place to be and encouraged everyone to visit the museum.
The Mayor presented an Award to Mr Martin Pakes.

Mr Pakes lived in Crewkerne for 18 years before moving away last autumn in order to be nearer his family.  In his early life he had gained qualifications in landscape architecture as well as Town and Country planning, both of which gave him extensive knowledge and skills that he used for the benefit of the residents of Crewkerne.  He chaired the Civic Society for 8 years and in his time led projects including the installation of commemorative blue plaques, Save our Streets and Clutter Clearout.  He also undertook intensive research into Crewkerne’s rich history in order to give talks to a number of groups in the town.  Mr Pakes was a member of TAPP, then treasurer to A Better Crewkerne and District and finally he served the Crewkerne Museum for several years as a trustee.  He helped increase the understanding of Crewkerne’s rich history and stimulated the debate about the best way forward for the town.

Mr Pakes accepted the Award and thanked everyone.  He said he was honoured and touched to be given an award from the people of Crewkerne.  By living in Crewkerne it had been easy to volunteer and work with many people who made a sound contribution.  
INTRODUCTION OF TOWN COUNCILLORS

The Mayor introduced the Councillors.  
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL TOWN MEETING
ON MONDAY 20 APRIL 2015
The Minutes of the meeting of the Annual Town Meeting of Electors held on
Monday 20 April 2015 were APPROVED.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THESE MINUTES

There were no matters arising.
TO RECEIVE THE ANNUAL REPORT OF CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL

BY CLLR. PAILTHORPE
A copy of the report read out by the Mayor is attached.

TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE POLICE: ‘COMMUNITY POLICING REVIEW’
The Mayor welcomed Neighbourhood Police Team Sergeant Rob Jameson and Neighbourhood Beat Manager PC Lisa Hallett.

PC Hallett began by saying although there was crime in Crewkerne it was a relatively safe place to live.  The introduction of shop link 18 months ago, where shops and police were able to communicate via a link radio, was being used by 6 shops in the town and was a successful preventative measure by keeping local shoplifters away.  She then explained how the Pubwatch scheme worked by stopping disorder in the pubs and that most Crewkerne pubs were in the scheme.  She said her main duties were to prevent crime however a lot of her time was spent on isolated incidents such as trying to resolve neighbourhood disputes. 
Sergeant Jameson reported that across the country some crimes had decreased, however crimes such as domestic violence, sexual abuse and cyber related crime had increased, these were more complex issues that required intensive resources.  He then encouraged people to vote in the 2016 Police and Crime Commissioner Elections and referred to the new Chief Constable of Avon and Somerset, Mr Andy Marsh, who had a good understanding of policing and was positive of where he would take the force.  He reported that Crewkerne Police Station was listed for closure next year and although crimes in Crewkerne had decreased, trends showed it would rise in the future.  He concluded by saying they would continue to focus on local problems and as a team would work hard together.
PC Hallett and Sergeant Jameson were thanked for their report.
TO RECEIVE A PRESENTATION FROM ROSEMARY PRINCE, CHAIR OF TRUSTEES, ON THE HENHAYES CENTRE
The Mayor welcomed Mr Tim Udall, a Trustee of the Henhayes Centre to the meeting.
Mr Udall spoke on behalf of the Trustees of the Henhayes Centre.  He reported that in 2010 legislation was made enabling decisions to be made by Local Government e.g. County and Town Councils.  Central Government while not financing this shift in policy expected Local Government to bear the responsibility and funding of services to the local community.

The Office of National Statistics foretold a population surge of over 65s and also over 85s in the South West of the UK and especially in South Somerset.  Dementia surveys showed a disproportionate increase in the number of elderly people exhibiting dementia.  These observations added up to ‘old age’ becoming an increasing problem to be solved by local authorities but with less financial underpinning. 

The Henhayes Centre was 40 years old and a standalone charity, managed by a team of voluntary Trustees setting out to offer support, therapy and respite to the people of Crewkerne and surrounding area.  The Constitution of the centre was to improve the conditions of life of the whole community of Crewkerne and neighbouring parishes, especially senior citizens and disabled persons and for this purpose to provide and manage a centre at which social, recreational, educational and catering facilities may be made available.  The core activities of the centre focussed on health and wellbeing, loneliness, isolation, recovery and rehabilitation.

A circulated leaflet explained that grant income provided around an average of 15-20% of required expenditure leaving 80% to be raised by their own efforts such as hire of the centre and money raising events.

They knew that the Town Council faced up to its responsibilities towards youth activities and sport, with which they agreed because the young fit community within the population were the lifeblood and engine room of society.  They thanked the Council for this year’s small grant but implored the Council to recognise their role more fully in future years.

Mr Udall concluded by asking what would the Council do at the centre if the Trustees said enough is enough and walked away leaving the building and its beneficiaries in limbo?

Mr Udall was thanked for his presentation.

TO RECEIVE AN ANNUAL REPORT ON THE ACTIVE LIFESTYLE CENTRE AND CREWKERNE AQUA CENTRE FROM A DIRECTOR OF CREWKERNE LEISURE MANAGEMENT
The Mayor welcomed Mrs Claire Saxby, Chairman of Crewkerne Leisure Management to the meeting.

Mrs Saxby reported it had been another great year and finances were sound, with income over the first quarter of 2016 exceeding the same quarter last year.
To the end of March this year there had been 117 new members compared to 92 in the first three months of 2015.  According to software, the busiest day in the gym was a Monday, with between 5.00-7.00 p.m. being the most popular time to exercise.  For adult swimming, the busiest pool time was a Sunday, either mid-morning or mid-afternoon.
As predicted last year, CLM was able to pay off the South Somerset District Council loan for the Lifestyle Centre ahead of time.  Not having to meet that monthly sum had now freed up some funds for maintenance and equipment replacement.  New spin bikes had been purchased and replacement of lights with LED ones.  Replacement pipe work to improve the water flow and temperature of the poolside showers was scheduled for the summer, as were two of the wet side boilers, pool chemical controllers and speed drive circulation pumps.  Those unseen but essential items would cost in the region of £37,000.  In December the pool would be closed for two weeks over the Christmas period to enable the pool to be drained, re-grout the learner pool and utilise staff for minor repairs and redecoration. 
Directors recently organised an afternoon tea to thank the volunteers and had some Long Service pin badges made, which were presented by the Mayor to the volunteers at the centre.

Internally, some staff have had promotions in the last year and gained qualifications.  A member had passed his National Pool Lifeguard Course as a trainer/assessor and two apprentices had progressed to Lifeguard and Centre Assistant.  One other member of staff who had started as an apprentice was now in a new developmental role, which could lead to a Deputy Manager post. 

The main source of income was the swim school, with 844 children currently enrolled which equated to 91% of capacity filled and operates very efficiently.  They intended to keep the momentum going this year to strive to keep customers and encourage more.  There would be marketing plans and initiatives taking place to explore fresh ideas.  

Mrs Saxby passed on her thanks to the users for their support and thanked the staff and management team, fellow Directors and the wonderful volunteers.

Mrs Saxby was thanked for her report.
TO RECEIVE AN ANNUAL REPORT ON THE GEORGE REYNOLDS CENTRE BY CREWKERNE SPORTS AND YOUTH ACTIVITIES LTD
The Mayor welcomed Mr Geoffrey Carr, Director of Crewkerne Sports and Youth Activities Ltd. (CSYAL) to the meeting.
In early 2014 the board of Directors were hoping for a more stable year of consolidation, being able to review a stable budget and plan the potential growth, unfortunately it had been less than plain sailing.  2014/2015 had been a difficult year with different challenges, opportunities and hurdles to overcome.
Positively they have had a more stable period with staff and the Centre Manager had started completing a review of contracts and moved to a salary to help her and the centre have a stable spend profile.
It had been a challenging year financially, with a decline in membership from the football and running clubs and a decline of bar takings on Saturdays, mainly due to the football club not being able to the Henhayes pitch due to unplayable surface.  The impact of this caused an income reduction of approximately £12,000 of which £6,000 is profit.
Generally the centre had been used and hired its facilities on a similar level to the previous year.  The centre continued to invest in bands, discos and many other events to attract new clients and members.  The manager had managed to entice back several business clients.

They were still experiencing some issues with the building, but thankfully the Council had shown support with the issues. 
Mr Carr concluded his report by explaining it had been difficult to find a replacement Chairman as Mr Banks resigned at last year’s AGM.  They would be advertising this year and needed to continue to work closely with regular users ensuring positive experiences, a successful future, and keep investing when possible to improve and maintain the facilities.

Mr Carr was thanked for his report.
A SHORT PRESENTATION ABOUT THE CREWKERNE AND DISTRICT TWINNING ASSOCIATION

The Mayor welcomed Mr Derek Esp, President of Crewkerne and District Twinning Association to the meeting.
Mr Esp began his presentation by saying Crewkerne and Igny had been twinned for 40 years, with neighbouring town of Bures sur Yvette joining ten years ago and they now had Euroby, a voluntary association of 3 towns. 
Many of members of the Twinning Association had recently travelled to Paris for the 40th anniversary celebrations, they all had a wonderful stay and soon when Crewkerne celebrates the Queen’s birthday, some French friends plan to visit and join in.  Generally visits take place in alternate years, the French enjoy Somerset and all we had to offer here.  

He thanked the Town Council for their continued support.

Mr Esp was thanked for his presentation.
A PRESENTATION BY MEMBERS OF THE CREWKERNE YOUTH CLUB
The Mayor welcomed three members of the Crewkerne Youth Club to the meeting and they all spoke about their volunteering experiences for Active Learning and Skills.
One member explained how he enjoyed volunteering at the weekly sessions and joined in with the running of sports and physical activities.  The volunteer programmes had a progression by teaching soft and paper skills, including qualifications for catering, first aid and child protection, these were valuable skills taught.  
Another member said he had been there for 2 years and had received a level 2 qualification in food catering, which in turn enabled him to get a job.  He had taken part as a volunteer in Crewkerne and Yeovil Playdays, which brought the community together and helped him to make new friends.

The third member also spoke of her personal experiences and said by volunteering it was her chance to give back to the community, help change young people’s attitudes by giving them confidence and responsibility.  It was important to let young people know they were there and she thanked the Town Council for inviting them to speak.

The members were thanked for their presentation.

DEFIBRILLATORS IN CREWKERNE: ROTARY CLUB OF CREWKERNE

The Mayor welcomed Mr John West, a representative of the Rotary Club of Crewkerne to the meeting.
Mr West reported that a total of £12,000 had been raised by the Friends of Crewkerne Hospital and the Rotary Club of Crewkerne to purchase and fit 4 Public Access Defibrillators across the town.  

He explained that a defibrillator was an electrical device that when connected to a person with a heart stoppage or chaotic heart rhythm, could be shocked back into a normal rhythm.  In Crewkerne the Public Access Defibrillators were stored in secure cabinets with access via the South West Ambulance Service and could be used by the general public to help save lives 24/7.
The units were located at:-

· Crewkerne Sports Centre 1610 close by Wadham School

· Crewkerne Fire Station on the Blacknell Lane Industrial Estate

· NISA Store and Post Office at the top of Kithill

· Dental Surgery on North Street

· West Street Surgery (this 5th unit was provided by the Lions Club of Crewkerne)
When someone phones 999, the South West Ambulance Service would arrange an ambulance and advise the caller where the nearest defibrillator was located and provide a security code number for the box.  Automatic defibrillators were easy and safe to use by anyone with little or no training.

Mr West concluded by saying he had a map showing where they were located in Crewkerne and would be available after the meeting to answer any questions.

The Mayor thanked Mr West for his presentation and the groups for their work in raising money.

ST BARTHOLOMEW’S STREET FAIR: THE ROTARY CLUB OF CREWKERNE DISTRICT

The Mayor welcomed Mr John Goodwin, President of the Rotary Club of Crewkerne District and his colleague, Mr Jeremy Webb, to the meeting.
Mr Goodwin began the presentation by explaining the Rotary Club was a longstanding organisation that focussed on key annual events.  He provided some background history, stating the first Rotary Club was set up in 1905 by a group of business men in Chicago and there were now 31,000 clubs in 166 countries.  There were 2 clubs in Crewkerne, The Rotary Club of Crewkerne and The Rotary Club of Crewkerne District, they worked collaboratively and complimented each other.  
The main annual focus was the St Bartholomew’s Street Fair in Crewkerne, which was a chartered fair and recorded in the Domesday Book.  It was the oldest surviving charter fair and a major annual regional market.  The funfair was held in the same location since the 1860’s and in 2012 the Rotary Club took over the running of the fair and developed it to be a signature event for the town by making a positive contribution to the community.
Their vision was to make it a unique fair in the UK, by keeping tradition going and bringing the town together.  They recognised people got a lot of enjoyment from the event, it increased footfall and economy in Crewkerne.  They planned to make the event more professional, keep to the 2 day event period, increase the number of street market stalls around the town and also to work with other organisations by shared ownership to ensure the survival of the ancient charter.

Months before the fair, there was a great deal of organising and challenges to overcome, they encouraged more volunteers to join in and said the support from the Town Council and Chamber of Commerce was important.

On the 11 May they would be holding a community involvement event, where the public would be able to hear more about the fair and how to get involved.
Mr Goodwin and Mr Webb were thanked for their presentation.

PRESENTATION OF GRANTS CHEQUES TO LOCAL GROUPS AND ORGANISATIONS
The Mayor welcomed representatives from local groups and organisations to the meeting.  He thanked them for all their hard work and said it was a great pleasure to present them with the cheques from the Town Council and wished them all every success for the future.
Those receiving grants were as follows:  Henhayes Community Centre, Crewkerne and District Heritage Centre, A Better Crewkerne & District (ABCD), CUDOS, The Speedwell, Tea Dance Group, Twinning Association and an annual allowance to David Craner the Town Crier.

MATTERS RAISED BY CREWKERNE RESIDENTS

The Mayor invited residents to ask questions or raise any concerns.
A member of the public spoke about the following:

· He raised concerns regarding children crossing the busy A30 when the CLR development was built.  He would like consideration to be given before development started, to the possible installation of traffic lights or a footbridge, so pedestrians and wheelchair users could cross the road safely.
· He asked for an update on the CLR development.

· Would it be possible for another town dance to be organised to celebrate the 20th anniversary of the Crewkerne Aqua Centre.  

The Chairman provided an update on the CLR development by informing that plans for additional housing was with SSDC for approval, trees were being cleared and 203 houses had been approved.

A member of the public questioned the grant awarded to CSYAL and said they received a lion’s share but it was set up to work towards self-sufficiency.  What business did they have in place, the Henhayes Centre received so little.
The Chairman responded by advising the grant awarded to CSYAL was to offset the rent paid to the Town Council.  CSYAL were working on a business plan which would be put to the Town Council in due course.

Another member of the public, who had lived in East Street since 1999, referred to parking in Crewkerne.  Recently, there had been a lady walking along East Street pavement with a pushchair, she was unable to continue due to a car parked on the pavement.  He questioned what was happening across the road with the Old Millers Garage as there was no apparent progress with the building and car park.

The Chairman responded by advising that the old Millers Garage had been bought by SSDC with a view to using it as a long term car park.  There were some legalities still to be worked out along with the logistics of car park access and exit, this process was taking longer than anticipated. 
The meeting closed at 8.57 p.m.
Signed: ……………………..

Dated: ………………………
ATM18Apr16
THE MAYOR’S REPORT
Welcome to the 2015/2016 edition of the Council’s Annual Report which is designed to keep you informed of the work that we are doing on your behalf. There are reports from each of the Council Committees, which detail their activities, as well as a financial report and the Council’s list of achievements within the year. 

Over the past year we have continued to plan for the future of the town and ensure the wellbeing of the buildings and land that we own, as well as pursue those matters of concern which have been brought to our attention.   
  
In recognition of their outstanding contributions for the benefit of the town and its citizens, Martin Pakes and Janet Harris have been elected Honoured Citizens of Crewkerne this year.  Presentation of these awards was made at the Annual Town Meeting on 18 April 2016. 

This year has seen many changes in the office staff.  After a long and successful ‘reign’ as Town Clerk, Jeanne Warner retired at the end of June and was replaced by Peter Davidson.  Also leaving us this year was the Deputy Clerk, Annette Roffey and the Finance Officer, Angie Hooper.  Our sincere thanks go to Jeanne, Annette and Angie for their excellent contribution towards the smooth running of the Town Council.

In addition to our new Town Clerk, we have welcomed on to the team, Laura Gowers as Deputy Clerk, Paula Hewitt as Finance Officer and Mark Jay as Amenities Operations Manager.

I would like to thank my fellow Councillors, who do a wonderful job on your behalf in ensuring that Crewkerne remains a vibrant town. However, they could not do this without the Town Council staff and a large number of volunteers who help out with various groups and organisations in the town.  I would also like to thank them all for their continuing effort on behalf of the community.

Cllr. Robin Pailthorpe, Mayor
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